MINUTES
ALBERTA SCHOOLS’ ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION

Annual Planning Meeting

December 7-8, 2007 Red Deer Lodge
Red Deer Room 10:00 a.m.

 In Attendance:


Executive

Staff

Ian MacGillivray, President
John Paton, Executive Director
Dwayne Sheehan, Past -President 

Lynda Bourak, Assistant Executive Director

Barb Young, Executive Member at Large
Amy Malcolm, Administrative Assistant

Steve Lush, Director of Athletics

Commissioners





Mike Campbell, Girls Basketball


Dale Henderson, Golf




Kirsten Collison, Cheerleading


Craig Patton, Boys Rugby

Liz Melnyk, Girls Volleyball

Carolyn Martin, Curling
Darryl Smith, Cross Country


Bill McConkey, Football




        Michael Vaughan, Boys Volleyball

Darryl Christensen, Badminton

Pat Forsyth, Girls Rugby
Zones

Tim Main, Calgary Rep 



Daryl Venance, North East Rep

Tracy Sullivan, Calgary Rep

Nicole Polishuk, North East Secretary
Brian Bridal, Calgary Rep

Maurice Richard, North East President


Neal Isnor, Central Rep

Marg McCuaig-Boyd, North West President
Shawna Pearman, Central Secretary

Larry Wagner, North West Secretary


 

Scott Sinclair, Edmonton Public Rep

Don Zabloski, Edmonton Public Rep
Marg Derbyshire, South Secretary

Norma Smith, Edmonton Metro Rep
Myron Buryn, North Central Secretary

Shane Stockwood, South Central Rep
David Jenkins, North Central President

John Seaman, South Rep




Sonia Buryn, North Central Rep




Other Delegates

Jim McLellan, CASS



Serafino Scarpino, Alberta School Boards Association

Lawrence King, Member at Large

Tom Parker, CBE



Regrets


Daryn Galatiuk, Sportsmanship Commissioner
Jody Watson, Boys Basketball Commissioner

Doug Bowie, Officials Commissioner

Kelle Hansen, Girls Athletic Director

Michelle Kilbourn, Alberta Learning



Nancy Melnychuk, Alberta Universities Athletic Association
1.0
President’s Remarks/Welcome and Establishment of Votes

Voting Strength: 33
2.0
Adoption of the Agenda (including additions/amendments)
It was moved and seconded to adopt the agenda. MOTION CARRIED
3.0 Minutes of Annual General Meeting, May 11-12, 2007
It was moved and seconded to accept the minutes from the Annual General Meeting, May 11-12, 2007. MOTION CARRIED
4.0 Financials

4.1 Audited Statement: September 1, 2006 – August 31, 2007
It was moved and seconded to accept the Audited Statement from September 1, 2006 to August 31, 2007 as circulated. MOTION CARRIED

4.2 Interim Statement: September 1, 2006 – December 10, 2007
It was moved and seconded to accept the Interim Statement from September 1, 2006 to December 10, 2007 as circulated. MOTION CARRIED

Discussion: A major sponsor has pulled out after one year. Another sponsor in the same category should not be too difficult to secure either at the same or a lower level.

4.3 Appointment of Auditor for 2007/2008
It was moved and seconded to appoint Denis Ormrod Professional Corporation Chartered Accountants as the auditor for 2007/2008. MOTION CARRIED

4.4 Sponsorship Update
Don Horne, the ASAA sponsorship coordinator (Director of Sales and Marketing), is planning several meetings with potential sponsors early in the new year.
Sponsorship concerns from the board include:
· The major sponsor pulling out after one year.
· The lack of community involvement at provincials due to sponsorship restrictions.
The Executive reminded the board that local sponsors can be obtained just not recognized during the championship event. The Executive encouraged members to try out the sponsorship template to secure year-round sponsors for school programs.

Action Item: Issue to be brought to the AGM. Financials will be complete for many provincial championships; therefore, the board can analyze the effects of the new sponsorship structure on provincial hosts.


5.0 Reports
5.1 President
· Enjoying being president of ASAA
· Attended the CSSF meeting and appreciated having the opportunity to network with



other provincial representatives. 


5.2 Executive Director
· Provincial championship medals will be larger starting in 2008-09. Thanks to Marg Derbyshire for suggesting that the zone and provincial medals be a different size.
· Banner templates have been created for schools and information will be posted on



the ASAA website.
· Ongoing discussions with Rugby Canada have occurred regarding insurance of officials.
· There have been questions regarding the ASAA’s liability for its provincial hosts. Initial inquiries of ASAA insurer suggest that the host school’s board liability insurance should cover the event at the host school or off-site when hosted by the school. Further research will be conducted through the ASAA office.
· A free accelerated NCCP course covering theory A and B will be offered at four teachers’ conventions in 2008.

· Appeal Process: A document outlining the ASAA appeal process was distributed to members via the e-newsletter. 

· Reveal: Following feedback from Volleyball provincials, we will attempt to formalize an agreement with reveal.ca, the ASAA host website developer to ensure the ASAA receives the level of service necessary for the host websites to work without problems in the future.
· ABOA agreement: Higher costs for officials’ game fees as per agreement, in addition to increasing travel and accommodation costs will result in a higher entry fee for teams competing at the provincial basketball championships.
· The ASAA has considered putting a similar agreement as basketball in place for volleyball officials, but there has not been a formal move in this direction yet.


5.3 Commissioner’s: Track, Rugby, Golf, Cross Country, Football
5.3.1 Track and Field (reviewed written report)
5.3.2 Rugby (reviewed written report)
It was moved and seconded that at the tier II level for both girls and boys, the zone with the highest number of teams registered will get the north berth if the north does not confirm participation in provincials by the May 1 registration deadline. MOTION CARRIED

Action Item: A Notice of Motion will be developed reflecting a blanket policy for all activities addressing teams pulling out of provincial championships after a certain date.

5.3.3 Golf (reviewed written report)
5.3.4 Cross-Country (reviewed written report)
5.3.5 Football (verbal report was presented)

· The commissioner is soliciting feedback from football coaches across the

province to gauge interest in having the provincial final games at a central location.
· Some concern over teams pulling out of scheduled exhibition games. Suggests teams sign contracts for exhibition games.


It was moved and seconded to accept commissioner’s reports as presented. MOTION CARRIED

6.1 Other Reports: CSSF, CASS, ASRPWF, HPEC, ASBA, Universities, Colleges
6.1.1 CSSF (John Paton)
· Passports are now needed to fly across the U.S./Canada border.
· The results of the MLA/CEO survey that the ASAA commissioned last year have been used, in part, in a video about school sports that the Saskatchewan High School Athletic Association developed.
· Most provinces do not get a lot of interest in school sport week so it remains a low key initiative.

Action Item: John to keep zones informed of any developments that come out of the January CSSF meeting relative to rugby officials and liability insurance.
6.1.2 CASS (Jim McLellan)
· No major issues to report. 
· The role of CASS is that of communication with and support for the ASAA.
Board and members are encouraged to raise any concerns or questions they may have for/with CASS, through the Executive Director
6.1.3 ASPRWF (John Paton for ASRPWF)
· A funding increase is not expected this year.
· ASAA and ASPRWF have discussed working on an Ethics in Sport initiative.


6.1.4 HPEC (Barb Young)
· HPEC membership (or teacher’s choice of any one specialist council


membership) is available for free on the ATA website.
· School nutrition: a policy is being implemented in some jurisdictions to not allow junk food to be sold in schools. Given that some schools rely on this revenue to fund athletic programs, this may adversely affect a school’s ability to offer the programs at an affordable price. Between CASS, HPEC, and ASBA, a model should be implemented to support athletics financially rather than having schools rely on revenue from the sale of junk food.
· Tracy Lockwood has been hired as the new Schools Come Alive project coordinator.

· Drive-in workshops are ongoing and successful but HPEC would like to see more of them.

· 2008 HPEC Conference – Grande Prairie, May 1-3.


6.1.5 ASBA (Serafino Scarpino)
· Commented on the proposed 5-year agreement.

· Will continue to work to support the ASAA.


6.1.6 University’s and Colleges (reviewed written report submitted by Nancy Melnychuk). Some items of interest:
· Increase in pedagogical offerings in Alberta’s higher education system

· Information provided for teachers to share with prospective physical educators

· Mt. Royal College hopes to offer bachelors degrees in Ed/Phys Ed.


Voting Strength re-established at 34
It was moved and seconded to accept the reports as presented. 
MOTION CARRIED

7.0 New Business 
Voting Strength re-established at 33
7.1 Notice of Motion 1: ASAA ByLaw Article III – Election of Officers 
It was moved and seconded to accept Notice of Motion 1: ASAA Bylaw Article III – Election of Officers. MOTION CARRIED

7.2 Notice of Motion 2: ASAA Bylaw Article IX – Meetings
It was moved and seconded to accept Notice of Motion 2: ASAA Bylaw Article IX – Meetings. MOTION CARRIED

7.3 Golf Commissioner Term
The golf commissioner requested extending his term so he can work another season or two to ensure success of the new scoring system. This will be brought to the board at the 2008 AGM.

7.4 Volleyball and Basketball Score pads NCR
Score pads were circulated:
· Basketball score pads were done in NCR form for 2007/08 and the Board felt this was an excellent initiative and should continue. Volleyball score pads were not changed for 2007/08.
· The board was asked if the ASAA should print NCR volleyball score pads starting in 2008/09 (costs would be higher). The general consensus was that the volleyball score pads should not be done in NCR format but that cost savings could be realized by printing the instructions on a cardboard cover instead of on the back of every sheet – similar format to basketball pads.

7.5 Fall 2008 Bids – 1 p.m. Friday
Bid presentations were made for the contested host schools.
It was determined by ballot that Canmore Collegiate will host the 2008 Cross Country Provincials, Peace River will host the 2008 2A Boys and Girls Volleyball Provincials and that Hilltop High will host the 2008 3A Girls Volleyball Provincials.

It was moved and seconded to destroy ballots. MOTION CARRIED

It was moved and seconded to accept the uncontested bids. 
It was moved and seconded to table the motion. MOTION CARRIED

It was moved and seconded to bring the motion off the table.  MOTION CARRIED
Note: Golf is contingent on the courses being reserved. (Editors note: has been done)
MOTION CARRIED


7.6
NFHS Athletic Director Education – Presentation by Tom Parker

· In his role at the Calgary Board of Education, Tom identified the board is focused on determining its responsibility for training teachers to deal with high-risk situations.

· Believes athletic directors need certification whether through the NIAAA or NCCP programs. 

· Tom will be working with the NFHS to “Canadianize” the content of the courses to make them more relevant to Canadian athletic directors.

· Discussed the Registered Athletic Administrator (RAA) program and the Certified Athletic Administrator (CAA) program
· RAA can be completed in a weekend with a combination of class work and a multiple choice test

· CAA is more extensive

· Proposed the formation of the Alberta Schools Athletic Directors’ Association.
Action Item: Tom Parker will provide an outline of proposed “Canadian” courses to the ASAA office.

7.7 Athletic Director Initiatives (John Paton)
ASAA has the capacity to start the proposed Alberta Schools’ Athletic Directors Association. 
· Would be the first of its kind in Canada.

· Would provide professional development opportunities for athletic directors and physical educators that are currently lacking.

· Would be a good resource centre for beginning athletic directors.

· Could include both senior and junior high athletic directors.

· Seed money could come from a combination of ASAA funds (by using the interest accrued on the endowment fund) or potential CIP grant money.

· John consulted ASRPWF regarding funding and it was suggested that while there is no funding for new associations, once such an association is established and proves valuable, funding could be requested.

Action Item: Have a proposal ready to bring to the board at the 2008 AGM.
10 board members volunteered to form a committee to work on a proposal.

7.8 Sport Academy Programs – Presentation by Tim Main

· Promoting a sport academy’s athletic program isn’t necessarily recruiting; the mission is to create an academic environment for athletes.

Discussion: The ASAA must enhance fairness of play between athletes in sport academies and those in regular schools. Some suggestions were:

· Create a separate category for sport academy schools.

· Require that all sport academies opt-up to the highest level; however, provide an opportunity for the sport academy to appeal to play at a lower level. 
· Each academy must be looked at individually so students aren’t unduly punished by a policy affecting all sport academies the same way.

7.9 Schools that can limit enrollment

· The general belief is that private schools limit enrolment, especially at the 2A level.

· The board was informed that it does not make good business sense for a private

school to limit enrolment because student tuition is the only source of funding and most schools can only survive financially if they are at or close to capacity. It is unlikely that private schools are limiting enrolment to remain at a particular athletic category.

· Enrolment numbers are given to ASAA on the honour system. It was suggested that

the principals must somehow be required to confirm the enrolment number provided to the ASAA.

7.10 Individual & team sports: club versus school (various sports) and limits on involvement of provincial or nationally ranked athletes on ASAA teams
· Discussion regarding the merit of limiting the number of provincial or nationally ranked athletes or club athletes on ASAA teams occurred.

· Concerns exist over restricting student involvement simply because they belong to a club. Playing on a club team does not necessarily mean the athlete plays at an elite level.

· Many opinions and ideas were shared but no solutions or direction were derived from the discussion.

7.11 New ASAA sports: any interest? Suggestions?

· Suggestions included team handball, soccer, ultimate, and tennis.

Action Item: ASAA office and executive will organize possible presentations to be brought to the board regarding the implementation of new sports.

7.11.1 Badminton: Uniform policy
The International Badminton Federation rules regarding uniforms have changed so the ASAA policy must reflect these changes.
Action Item: Badminton commissioner to develop a Notice of Motion for the AGM to address changes to the uniform policy.

Action Item: Executive Director to seek legal advice regarding putting a general statement in policy that addresses athlete deviations from the various sport’s rules to comply with religious and/or cultural limitations.

7.12 Transfer Policy:

Discussion: A number of students are transferring into one school for a specific team for one team and this means students who were previously established on the school’s team are being cut. Currently, if transfer forms are filled correctly with all appropriate signatures, then the transfer must be accepted. A lot of the time, forms are signed simply because of the pressure not to be the person to disrupt the student’s high school athletic career. Some believe the onus should be on the principals and athletic directors to refuse to sign the transfer and let the student go through the appeal process.
7.13 Distributed Learning: St. Paul Academy/Centre for Learning at home  - Presentation by Marco Paccione

Marco suggested there is a need to update policies regarding distributed learning and

home education students. Some points from the presentation include:
· Current policies were created when home education students were in one
geographic area, but now students from one distributed learning school may live all over Alberta.
· It is proposed that, when distributed learning students want to participate on a school

team, only those students that live in the receiving school’s geographic area be included in the count for joint team purposes, rather than the entire distributed learning school’s student body.
· In individual sports, students would have to qualify out of the zone in which the distributed learning school is registered. Students would have to travel to the zone event which could pose teacher supervision issues. 
Action Item: Marco Paccione to take the board feedback and questions into consideration and revise the proposed notice of motion and then submit it to the Executive for review prior to the April 1 notice of motion deadline.

7.14 Seasons of Play: try-out/cut-off school/club teams (bball)

The board was asked to consider allowing policy to be flexible in allowing student athletes on community basketball teams to complete their fall schedule (an overlap of about three weeks into the ASAA basketball Season of Play) and not be considered to be violating the “two team” policy. 

Discussion: Calgary has a later official start to the season of play than ASAA policy in order to allow the community/club season to finish. The nature of agreement in Calgary was to protect the non-elite athlete so that students can continue to play club sports if they are cut from their school team during tryouts. However, the issue with Calgary having different dates than the ASAA has created concern for students living outside Calgary but playing in those Calgary club leagues. The concern is “when is the school team chosen”. If this happens really early in November for the students from outside Calgary then there is potential for students chosen to be in violation of the season of play. 
It was generally agreed that having a cut-off date for overlap in play is reasonable and that it should be the school team’s first game or midnight of the Saturday of volleyball provincials, whichever comes first, as the time a student can no longer play on the club team.

Action Item: A Notice of Motion will be developed to reflect this flexibility.

7.15 NFHS Student Leadership Conference – Indianapolis July 17-20, 2008
The Executive requested board support to subsidize the costs of up to four student and two adult teacher delegates to this conference. Cost would be approximately $4,000. Board support was given with a request that the attendees make a presentation to the board about their experience.
7.16 Safety Guidelines for Secondary Interschool Athletics in Alberta
Work on an updated resource should be underway in 2008. It was suggested that the ASAA may wish to consider providing a copy to every member school. Cost would be in the vicinity of $5,000. No decision was made on this. The ASAA will cover distribution costs to ASAA member schools once a new document has been printed by sending it out as part of another mailing.

7.17 FIBA rules ASAA ‘No Dunk Policy’
There has been a request from the ABOA for a position from the ASAA regarding dunking during warm-ups. The CSHSAA has elected to not allow dunking during warm-ups; other leagues may follow suit.

 
Discussion: Calgary’s position is that there is a safety concern when dunking occurs during warm-ups as well as a concern over the potential for a delay of game if a backboard breaks and needs to be replaced. 

The board discussed whether the ASAA should propose no dunking during warm-ups as a modification to the ASAA rule of the FIBA rule.
 
It was moved and seconded that dunking before the game will not be allowed at the ASAA provincials.
Discussion:
- Repeated dunking in warm-ups may cause stress on the backboard. 
- If this is a modification to a rule it must be enforced prior to provincials.
- ASAA can recommend to the 2008 hosts not to allow dunking during warm-ups; coaches would be expected to support host recommendations if brought up in the coaches meeting.

MOTION WITHDRAWN

Action Item: The ASAA to develop and circulate a recommendation that dunking not be allowed during warm-ups.

Action Item: This will be reviewed at the AGM, possibly as a notice of motion to for a modification to FIBA rules. The Executive will evaluate the efficacy of the strong recommendation at basketball provincials.

7.18 Hijab: ASAA position on 

Action Item: John to seek legal advice (see item 7.11.1). The Executive will bring something forward to the 2008 AGM if necessary.

Note: Badminton Commissioner to be notified of outcome of the discussion with legal counsel.

8 ASAA AGM: date and location: 
Coast Terrace Inn - Edmonton: 10 a.m. Friday, May 9 to 1 p.m. Saturday, May 10.
9 Adjournment: Meeting adjourned at 12:30 p.m.
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